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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:30 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning.  This is a hearing in Docket No. C2004-1 considering the complaint concerning periodical rates filed by Time Warner, Inc.; Conde Nast Publication, a division of Advance Magazine Publishers, Inc.; Newsweek, Inc.; The Reader's Digest Association, Inc.; and TV Guide Magazine Group.  For the purposes of this case, these five Complainants will be known collectively as Time Warner, et al.



Again, welcome.  I am George Omas, chairman of the Commission.  I will be serving as the presiding officer in this case.  With me this morning are Vice Chairman Tony Hammond, Commissioner Dana Covington, and Commissioner Ruth Goldway.  The reporter in this case is Heritage Reporting Company.  Forms for noting appearances are available on the table as you enter the hearing room.  If you wish to purchase transcripts, you should see the reporter after today's conference or call (202) 628-4888.



At this point, I would like to ask counsel to identify themselves for the record.  Time Warner, et al.



MR. BURZIO:  Mr. Chairman, I am John Burzio representing the Complainants.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Alliance of Nonprofit Mailers.



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  American Business Media.



MR. STRAUS:  David Straus.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  American Postal Workers Union, AFL-CIO.



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Association of American Publishers.



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Dow Jones & Company, Inc.



MR. NEELY:  Bruce Neely of the firm of LeBoeuf, Lamb, Greene & MacRae.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Herst Communications, Inc.



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Magazine Publishers of America, Inc.



MR. MYERS:  Pierce Myers.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mail Order Association of America.



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  McGraw Hill Companies.



MR. BERGIN:  Tim Bergin.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  National Newspaper Association.



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Newspaper Association of America.



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Office of the Consumer Advocate.



MS. DREIFUSS:  Mr. Chairman, I'm Shelley Dreifuss from the Office of the Consumer Advocate.  Good morning.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning.  Pitney Bowes, Inc.



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  David B. Popkin.



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  United States Postal Service.



MR. RUBIN:  David Rubin for the Postal Service.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  U.S. News and World Report.



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc.



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any other intervenors that I've missed?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This morning, we are scheduled to hear the testimony of Time Warner, et al., Halstein Stralberg.  Presiding Officer's Ruling C2004-1/3 indicates that parties unable to cross-examine Witness Stralberg on discovery responses provided after June 22 would be given the opportunity to ask that Witness Stralberg reappear to respond to questions related to those answers.  I recognize that Witness Stralberg provided a number of written discovery responses just yesterday, and counsel may not have had enough time to thoroughly digest the material.  Nonetheless, I am hopeful that Witness Stralberg would not have to be recalled.



Participants will be given until Tuesday, July 6th, to file motions to have Witness Stralberg reappear.  Any such motion will be expected to identify the specific discovery responses that are the basis for the additional oral cross-examination.  Oral cross-examination will be strictly limited to the questions generated by the specific responses.



There have been a number of institutional discovery requests and responses.  I am establishing Wednesday, July 7th, as the date for designations of institutional responses.  Any participant requiring the appearance of a witness capable of clarifying an institutional response shall provide a written motion to that effect explaining why the appearance of a sponsor witness is necessary.  Any such motion also should be submitted by July 7th.



At this point, does anyone have a procedural matter to discuss before we begin hearing testimony today?



MR. RUBIN:  Yes.  David Rubin for the Postal Service.  Could we also, in the alternative, request written follow-up of Witness Stralberg based on recent responses if we thought that would be a more effective way of following up?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.



Mr. Burzio, will you call your first witness?



MR. BURZIO:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Time Warner, et al. calls Halstein Stralberg.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Stralberg, would you please stand and raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


HALSTEIN STRALBERG



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Please be seated.


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. BURZIO:  


Q
Please state your name and occupation.


A
My name is Halstein Stralberg.  I'm a consultant to Time, Inc.


Q
Do you have with you at the witness stand a document that has been marked for identification as TW et al.-T-2 and captioned "Direct Testimony of Halstein Stralberg"?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Does that document contain the testimony you wish to give in this proceeding?


A
Yes, it does.


Q
Was it prepared by you?


A
It was prepared by me.


Q
Do you have any corrections or additions?


A
No.


Q
If you were to testify orally today, would your oral testimony be the same as contained in this document?


A
Yes.



MR. BURZIO:  Mr. Chairman, I move the admission into evidence of TW et al.-T-2 and request that it be transcribed in the record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Halstein Stralberg.  The testimony is received and will be transcribed into evidence.




(The document, previously identified as Exhibit No. TW et al.-T-2, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Stralberg, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you this morning in the hearing room?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  I looked through them.  They seem okay.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to your orally today, would your answers be the same as those provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make at this time?



THE WITNESS:  No.  I don't have any.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Stralberg to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document, previously identified as Exhibit No. TW et al.-T-2, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Stralberg?



MR. RUBIN:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Rubin?



MR. RUBIN:  I'll provide two copies of the additional discovery that I wish to have designated to the witness and then question him as to whether they can be entered into the record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.



MR. RUBIN:  Mr. Stralberg, I have just had provided to you two copies of your responses to McGraw Hill Interrogatory T1-25, redirected from Witness Mitchell; McGraw Hill Interrogatories T2, 12, and 13; NNA Interrogatories T1, 37, 38, and 40, redirected from Witness Mitchell; NNA T2-3 and then 5 through 10; Postal Service Interrogatory T1-12, redirected from Witness Mitchell; and Postal Service Interrogatories T2 1 through 20 and 22 through 26.



Were these responses prepared by you or under your supervision?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they were.



MR. RUBIN:  And if you were to answer these questions orally today, would your answers be the same?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



MR. RUBIN:  Then I move that these responses be entered into the record in this proceeding.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.




(The document, previously identified as Exhibit No. TW et al.-T-2, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Before we proceed, I would like to recognize that counsel for APWU has entered.  Would he like to introduce himself?



MR. TABBITA:  I'm Phillip Tabbita (off mike).



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Can you come to a mike so we can get that?



MR. TABBITA:  Phillip Tabbita for the American Postal Workers Union.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Tabbita.  Would you give that to the reporter?



I saw Mr. Straus stand up.  Mr. Straus?



MR. STRAUS:  I'm trying to keep these designations straight and not be repetitive, but I have an additional designation for the witness as well.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.



MR. STRAUS:  Mr. Stralberg, I'm handing you a copy of your response to NNA Question No. 1.



THE WITNESS:  Okay.



MR. STRAUS:  If you were asked this question today, would your answer be the same?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



MR. STRAUS:  Mr. Chairman, I would like to hand two copies of this interrogatory and response to the reporter for admission into evidence and transcription into the record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes, sir.  Without objection, so ordered.




(The document, previously identified as Exhibit No. TW et al.-T-2-1, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional cross-examination, oral, written otherwise?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, this brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two parties have requested oral cross-examination:  American Business Media, Mr. Strauss; and McGraw Hill Companies, Mr. Bergin.  Is there any other party that wants to cross-examine Witness Stralberg?



MR. RUBIN:  The Postal Service may have follow-up cross-examination.  That will be it.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  I note in passing that both American Business Media and McGraw Hill Companies combined their notices of intent to cross-examine within their designation of written cross-examination.  In order to facilitate recordkeeping through our electronic filing system, the Commission asks that each individual procedural action or request be contained in a separate document.  This allows for accurate coding of documents so they can be easily identified and assessed through the search capabilities of our Web site.  I ask all participants to attempt to comply with that practice during the remainder of this case.



Is there any follow-up cross-examination?  Mr. Straus?



MR. STRAUS:  Mr. Chairman, the fact that many of the responses submitted yesterday have not been designated makes it a little bit cumbersome to conduct cross-examination on them.  I think the best course would be to refrain from cross-examining on that material to see whether it's introduced or not and to see whether there is any other party.  I sort of am loathe to cross-examine a witness on responses to another party's interrogatories for fear of treading on their plan.



I had hoped to conduct my cross-examination primarily on Mr. Stralberg's responses to American Business Media's interrogatories and then allow other counsel to cross-examine on their interrogatories and then follow up.  I, apparently, won't have that opportunity today, so if Mr. Stralberg is recalled, then I guess that would be the appropriate time.



Mr. Stralberg, with that totally unnecessary description, I'm going to be questioning you almost exclusively on your answers to American Business Media interrogatories.



THE WITNESS:  Okay.

//

//


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. STRAUS:  


Q
Directing your attention first to your response redirected from Witness Mitchell to ABM's Question No. 3 to Mr. Mitchell.  It would be ABM TW et al.-T1-3.


A
I have it.


Q
On the third page of that response, you explain that three Time Warner publications, Parenting, Health, and Baby Talk, are co-mailed with magazines not published by Time, Inc.


A
Yes.  That's my understanding.


Q
Do you know why those three are co-mailed?


A
I really don't.


Q
In the next paragraph, you do on to explain that supplemental mailings tend to have a higher use of sacks than main mailings.  Why aren't those supplemental mailings co-mailed or co-palletized?


A
Well, it may be they should be.  It appears to me, from what I've heard, that if, for example, these proposed rates were to take effect, there would be a tendency for printers and mailers to try and co-mail more supplemental mailings.


Q
I understand that's your position about these rates, but that wasn't my question.  My question is, under today's rates, whey aren't they co-mailed or co-palletized?


A
Well, I'm not really a specialist on that.  I can't really speak for the printers and the mailers and the decisions they make.


Q
These are Time, Inc., publications.


A
These are Time, Inc., publications, yes.


Q
But you can't explain why certain Time, Inc., publications are co-mailed and others are not.


A
I cannot.


Q
Please look at the part of your answer that runs from the bottom of page 3 to the top of page 4.  You say that four publications of Fairchild are co-mailed.  Are these co-mailed exclusively with each other, or are there other publications in the pool?


A
My understanding is they are co-mailed exclusively with each other.


Q
So it would be the co-mailing of a single publisher's periodical.


A
Exactly.


Q
Would you agree that with a co-mailing consisting of the publications of a single publisher that the scheduling problems that might occur if you have multiple publishers would be eliminated?


A
I assume so.


Q
In the next part of your answer, in the middle of page 4, where you're addressing Reader's Digest, you explain, at the very end of that paragraph, that you did not analyze two Reiman titles for which mail-dot-dat files were not available.  Why couldn't you do the analysis without mail-dot-dat files?


A
I would have had to have some other kind of data.  I used the data I got from Reader's Digest.


Q
Were the other data that you would have had to use available to you?


A
No.


Q
They were not given to you.


A
They were not given to me.


Q
Did you ask for it?


A
Through the cooperation of Time, Inc., we asked Reader's Digest for data on all of their publications.  This is what they came up with.


Q
Would it have been very difficult to calculate the postage at the proposed rates without mailed-dot-dat files?


A
Yes.  In fact, it would.


Q
Would it be impossible?


A
You would need to -- that information in some other format.


Q
But you would need information that typically isn't available, wouldn't you?


A
It typically is not produced.  You basically need a count of the sacks and the pallets by entry point and by presort level.  Certain information has to be available to the mailers, to those who prepare the mail, but it's not normally generated or reported by the software systems at this time.


Q
I would like you now to turn to Table TW-2.


A
Okay.


Q
Two of the publications listed there, the first and third, are BMX and Ride BMX.


A
Yes.


Q
It must be a real niche market.


A
It's a niche market, yes.


Q
I notice that those two publications have very little palletization, four percent in the case of BMX and 14 and a half percent for Ride BMX.


A
Yes.


Q
I also notice that their postage per piece is rather high, 38 cents for BMX and 42 cents for Ride BMX.  Do you see that?


A
Yes.  I agree with that.


Q
Why aren't these publications palletized?


A
They are very small publications.


Q
How small?


A
I don't remember.  I think I provided that information in another interrogatory.  I think BMX is about 14,000 pieces.


Q
Would you accept, subject to check, that BMX is about 17,000, --


A
17,000.  I will accept that.


Q
-- and Ride BMX about 18,000?


A
Yes.


Q
So these are basically too small to be palletized.


A
Unless they were to be co-palletized or co-mailed.  It's not happening at this time.


Q
But Time, Inc., co-palletizes or co-mails other publications, doesn't it?


A
It does some, yes.


Q
And why doesn't it co-mail or co-palletize these to save money?


A
Well, I guess, at this time, there has been no reason to.  Co-mailing and co-palletizing are fairly new concepts anyway.  Maybe they should be, but they are not doing it, and I can't really tell you why.


Q
But they find it profitable to co-mail or co-palletize other periodicals, don't they, the same company, Time, Inc.?


A
They are co-mailing and co-palletizing some.  It depends on which printer they are at.  I believe, actually, the printer for these publications does not offer co-mailing at this time.


Q
And what printer is that?


A
I asked somebody this morning.  I think it's Brown Printing.


Q
Is Brown Printing a small printer or a large printer?


A
I understand it's not small.


Q
Is it not medium?


A
I understand it's about medium.


Q
Let's take a look at Motorcross on TW-2.  That shows a rate increase of about 12 or 13 

percent --


A
Yes.


Q
-- to the proposed rates, yet 71 percent of that is palletized.  Do you have an explanation for why this periodical that's 70 percent palletized would suffer -- I take that word back -- I don't want to load it -- would face a 12 or so percent rate increase?


A
Well, I think it is palletized and entered at origin.


Q
Why isn't it drop shipped?


A
I don't know.


Q
Wouldn't it save money if it were drop shipped?


A
It would also cost money to drop ship them.


Q
I understand, but wouldn't there be a net saving for drop shipping?


A
Not under the current rates necessarily.  I don't know what decisions went into drop shipping or not drop shipping.  None of these tiles had drop shipped.


Q
Aren't there many publications today that are drop shipped and save money by drop shipping under today's rates?


A
There are, yes.  It depends on the percent editorial content, for one thing.  If it's a high editorial content, drop shipping is not very profitable at this time.


Q
Well, the editorial content is 69 percent.  If we look at Money magazine on TW-3, the editorial content is about 56 percent.


A
Yes.


Q
Is Money magazine drop shipped?


A
I understand it now is, yes.


Q
You show only 5 percent to Zones 3 through 8.


A
Yes.


Q
Pretty clearly drop shipped.  Right?


A
As I understand it, certain printers in certain locations offer drop shipping in a pool.  I think some magazines have entered those pools very recently.  It's an ongoing process.


Q
In fact, isn't it true that none of the Transworld publications shown on TW-2 are drop shipped, --


A
None of them are.


Q
-- but all of the Time, Inc., monthly publications on TW-3 are drop shipped?


A
I'm not sure if all of them are drop shipped.


Q
Can you explain why the highest number there, for Zones 3 through 8, is only 12 and a half percent if it's not drop shipped?


A
Okay.  You're referring to -- there are several pages -- you're referring to Table --


Q
-- Table TW-3 only, yes.


A
Well, it looks, from those percentages, like they are all drop shipped.


Q
Just backing up a bit, you said that maybe Motorcross isn't drop shipped because it's high editorial, 69 percent, but if we go over to Skateboarding on TW-2, that's 45 percent editorial, and that's not drop shipped.


A
None of these publications are drop shipped.  I'm not able to provide you with the decision-making process.


Q
But your speculation that the high editorial for Motorcross --


A
That certainly would discourage drop shipping, yes.


Q
But that same speculation wouldn't apply to Skateboarding, would it?


A
No.  It probably has more to do with where they are being printed.


Q
Now, let's turn to TW-4.


A
At a table.


Q
Yes.  Are these periodicals drop shipped?


A
To a considerable extent, yes.


Q
And the editorial percentage rate is as high as 82.79 percent, doesn't it?


A
In the case of SI for Kids, yes.


Q
And Skiing is 63 percent?


A
Uh-huh.  Yes.


Q
And would you expect that Time, Inc., would drop ship a monthly publication if it didn't save money as a result?


A
No, I don't think so.  There may be other reasons.  They may decide it's better service, but generally they evaluate each case.


Q
These periodicals are not especially time value, are they?


A
I don't think so.


Q
And so the only reason to drop ship would be to save postage --


A
Would be to save money, yes.


Q
-- so that the postage saving was greater than the transportation cost.


A
Yes, yes.


Q
Please take a look at Table TW-6, which is the summary data for supplemental mailings of the Time, Inc., monthly publications.


A
Okay.


Q
Focus in on the postage cents per piece for Money magazine.


A
Okay.  Current rates?


Q
From 38.19 cents under the current rates to 54.61 cents under the proposed rates.  That's a very large increase, and even the 38 cents is a significant number in cents per piece.  Can you tell me why this periodical is not palletized on its supplemental mailing?


A
I think this is a very low-volume mailing.


Q
Would you accept that it's 17,000 pieces?


A
I will accept that, yes.


Q
Do you know where it's printed?


A
I'm not sure.  I think it's printed in Clarksville, Tennessee.


Q
By?


A
By Quebecor.


Q
Do they do any co-palletizing?


A
They do.  On the main mailings, they co-palletize.  They don't do any co-palletizing, I don't think, not to my knowledge.  They do a lot of drop shipping.


Q
Do they do co-mailing?


A
I don't know.  I would assume they do, but I don't know that for a fact.


Q
Okay.  What confuses me here is -- if you compare the volumes with the percentage palletized, there seems to be a relationship.  If we just go through it, Cooking Light is 403,000, and it has 86 percent --


A
Yes.


Q
-- palletized; Southern Accents, 79,000, 13 percent; Coastal Living back up to 91,000, 41 percent palletized; In Style, 106,000, 61 percent palletized; then we have Money at 17,000 with nothing; Real Simple, 10,000, with only less than 2 percent palletized; SI for Kids, 17,000, no palletization; Southern Living back up to 82,000, 60 percent palletized; Teen People, 19,000, zero percent palletized.



Are these printed at different plants, or are these all printed at the same plant?


A
I think they are at different plants.


Q
So is the difference between those that are palletized and not palletized volume related or printing-plant related?


A
Okay.  Let me put it this way.  I do not know why decisions are made the way they are made.  In the case of Cooking Light, which has a very high volume on the supplemental mailing, I posed that question to Time, Inc., why is it not drop shipped, that kind of volume, and my understanding is, now that they are aware of it, they will probably drop ship it.


Q
But my question was palletizing, not drop shipping.


A
Okay.  I cannot explain.  My understanding is that many of these mailings are put in sacks because that's the way they have always been doing it.


Q
Let's take a look at Money again, where the current postage is 38.19 cents per piece for the 17,000 in the supplemental mailing.


A
Yes.


Q
Would you confirm that the main mailing cents per copy for Money is 23 cents?


A
Yes.


Q
So there is a difference of about 15 cents per copy.


A
It's a big difference.


Q
Does it cost more than 15 cents to work share the supplemental mailing of Money so that it looks a lot like the main file?


A
I would have to look at those, the main file and the supplemental file, in more detail.  There is obviously a big difference in presortation, in palletization, and in drop shipping.


Q
Co-mailing, in theory, at least according to some of the witnesses for the Complainants, co-mailing can make the supplemental mailings look like the main file, can't they?


A
You'll have to ask Mr. Schick about that.


Q
Please look at table RD-1.


A
Okay.  I'm looking at it.


Q
The "NA" at the bottom of the chart says you can't give me a cents per copy at the proposed rates because the title is co-mailed.  Do you see that?


A
I see that, yes.


Q
But if I go to the percentage palletized, it's 23 percent.  Can you explain why, if this is both co-mailed, as it says in the footnote, and co-palletized, as it says on about the fifth line of the chart, why, with both co-mailing and co-palletizing, only 23 percent of the copies are palletized?


A
I think you asked me that in another interrogatory, actually, which I don't remember the number.  The answer we got back from Reader's Digest is that different issues are treated differently.  Some are co-mailed; some are not.  What they have given us are annual figures, and I really cannot provide you more information about what is happening to these titles.


Q
This title comes out seven times a year with a circulation of about 300,000, and sometimes they co-mail it, and sometimes they don't.


A
That's my understanding, yes.


Q
I think you'll be relieved to know we're done with your charts.



If you would look at your response to ABM Question No. 2, and I'm focusing particularly on your indented No. 2, where you say that many pre-bar coded flats are sorted manually.


A
Yes.


Q
Should the bar code discount be lower if the Postal Service doesn't take advantage of the bar coding?


A
I don't think it should be lower because of the Postal Service doesn't take advantage of it.  The Postal Service should take advantage of it to the maximum extent.


Q
So the discount should be based upon the theoretical saving to the Postal Service.


A
No.  The discount should be based on what, in fact, is happening.  There are many destinations to very small zip codes, for example, where the Postal Service will not do processing on the machines, and so since the flats never see a machine, they will never take advantage of the bar coding.  In order to distinguish that, you will have to have a different rate to different locations in a country, or different zip codes would all have to have their own rates, and that would not be practical.


Q
Let's back up.  Is the bar code discount today based upon the costs that are actually avoided based upon the number of bar-coded pieces that are actually handled, or is it based on the theoretical saving, assuming that all bar-coded --


A
It is based on certain assumptions about how the Postal Service will sort the flats in different locations.  In other words, they is a certain percentage of locations where the flat-sorting machine is available and other places where it's not.  It may be, however, that a facility, for various reasons, decides to sort some flats manually, even if they could put it on a machine.


Q
And if they do that, the mailer should still get the benefit of the bar code discount, shouldn't it?


A
Well, it's impossible to keep track of what every single facility does.


Q
But, in theory, if it could be kept track of, would you say that that mailer should pay an extra couple of cents for that piece, or should that --


A
No.  It should be averaged out, obviously.


Q
Please look at the last paragraph of your response to that Question No. 2.


A
Okay.


Q
When you assert that to speculate that increased drop shipping and palletization has caused the increase in periodicals cost, who are you saying speculated that?


A
Well, I was thinking of you, actually, or whoever wrote the question.


Q
We suggested that the theoretical cost savings weren't captured, that costs went up despite the work sharing, not that the work sharing caused the work sharing increase.  It's a post hoc fallacy to suggest that work sharing caused it.


A
Well, then we agree, then.  The increase in postal costs has all kinds of reasons, and it's not because of work sharing; it's in spite of work sharing.


Q
So despite the fact that mailers have done more palletizing, more drop shipping, more bar coding, and more sorting, the cost savings that should have been captured --


A
And also in spite of the fact that the Postal Service has much better technology than they had many years ago.


Q
I'm sorry.  Please look at your response to Question 4.  You say at the end that some facilities post lists of hot pubs.  Have you ever seen such lists posted?


A
Yes.  I think you and I saw one together in Charlotte, North Carolina.


Q
Do you recall the titles that were on the list?


A
I, unfortunately, didn't bring a copy with me.  I got the recent version of that list.  It has large and small publications.


Q
It had about seven, six or seven maybe?


A
It's more like 15 or 16, I think.  I counted at least four ABM publications on that list.


Q
Not the one I saw.


A
Computer World, Network News.  I don't remember the others.


Q
Carolina Blue.


A
No, no.  They were national ABM publications.


Q
I'm not suggesting Carolina Blue is an ABM publication.  But there are a lot more weeklies and dailies than were on that list, aren't there?


A
There were some local dailies.  There were some weeklies.  There were some Time, Inc., weeklies.


Q
Isn't it true that Time, Sports Illustrated, People, and Entertainment Week were all on the list?


A
I believe they were all on the list, yes.


Q
So if there were 15, four of the 15 were Time, Inc., publications.


A
I would have to double-check the count of 15.  I think it may be more.


Q
If there were 15, that left 11 non-Time, Inc., publications, a couple of which were local.  Do you have any idea how many weekly and daily publications there are in the country?


A
I'm going to try and find the list, --


Q
Okay.


A
-- if I can find it in a hurry.


Q
This is the list that you've recently seen or the one we saw together?


A
No.  The one that we saw in '98; I don't know where that is.  I don't know how to find that.


Q
I don't mind if, on redirect, you produce the other list I was talking about, then, the old list.


A
And if I can't find it now, I'm willing to provide it later.


Q
That would be fine.


A
I'm sorry.  I don't see it at this minute, so I'll have to provide that later.


Q
You would agree, wouldn't you, that there are hundreds of weekly and daily publications in the country?


A
There are lots of them.


Q
Maybe thousands?


A
Maybe thousands.


Q
Do you know how an individual postal facility determines what four or 10 or 15 or 20 to put on its posted hot pubs list?


A
I don't really know all of the decision processes they go through, but some of them may be because people call and complain that they haven't gotten their paper on time.


Q
I'm now going to ask you a couple of questions about your Response No. 5.


A
Okay.


Q
Here, you're explaining, on the second page, at least, why treatment as a hot pub doesn't necessarily mean that there is any greater cost, and you say that mailers who drop ship are typically assigned windows for entering their mail that are designed to avoid contributing to peak loads.


A
Uh-huh.


Q
That would be true only at the entry facility, wouldn't it?


A
Wherever that publication is entered.


Q
So if a facility is entered at an SCF, the attempt, at least, would be to make sure that they arrive at an appropriate time.


A
Yeah, usually before 5 p.m. is a typical time.


Q
And then --


A
From there, they go into the Postal Service's transportation system, which is designed basically with critical dispatchers in mind.  If something arrives after a certain time, there is not guarantee that they will be processed that day.  Hot pubs are not.


Q
But the Postal Service still attempts to process them, even if they don't make their critical entry, doesn't it?


A
My understanding is they do attempt, yes.


Q
Are you familiar with any what you would call extraordinary efforts?


A
Well, when we went on this periodicals review team tour that we both did, we saw some examples of inappropriate efforts at meeting service standards for mail that really should have been delayed, and I think our report strongly encouraged that such practices be discontinued.  I don't know if they have been discontinued, but they should be.


Q
In the next-to-last paragraph on the second page of that answer, you say that merely having an employee process the weekly periodical ahead of the monthly doesn't add costs.


A
The costs are incurred through staffing decisions.


Q
I'm not challenging your answer.  I'm just suggesting --


A
That's what I'm saying, yes.


Q
Does it add value to the mailer to have his periodical put ahead of a monthly?


A
Obviously.


Q
I'm now going to refer back to your testimony at page 6, footnote 4.


A
Okay.


Q
There, you suggest that there may be good reason to mail one or two pieces in a sack.  You don't think it's very smart, and it's pretty expensive, but there may be a reason to do it.


A
Yeah.  Who knows?


Q
Could you take a look at the rate schedule proposed by Mr. Mitchell?


A
I'm sorry.  I don't have that with me.



MR. STRAUS:  I only have one copy, and I borrowed it, so maybe your counsel could lend you a copy.



MR. BURZIO:  Counsel doesn't have it either.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Does anyone have a copy of this that we can supply the witness?



MR. STRAUS:  I'll give him mine.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Straus.



BY MR. STRAUS:  


Q
Let's take a one-piece sack that's origin entered.


A
Okay.


Q
You think that that sack shouldn't be prohibited but that it should face the appropriate price signals.  Is that right?


A
That's what I'm proposing.  Actually, I'm not proposing any pricing, but I do have that opinion, yes.


Q
Would that sack pay the ADC rate or the mixed-ADC rate if it only has one piece in it?


A
I believe it will pay the mixed-ADC rate.  It depends on where it is entered and what the sack label indicates.  If it's indicated as a five-digit sack, then I think it should pay the five-digit-origin sack.


Q
We only have one piece.


A
We only have one piece.


Q
So it could be carrier route, for that matter.  Right?


A
I don't think they allow carrier routes sacks with one piece in them anymore.


Q
Okay.  So under the proposed rate schedule, what would the sack charge be?


A
Well, it depends on where the sack is entered relative to its destination and the presort level on the sack.


Q
Let's say it's plant loaded.


A
I don't think they would plant load one piece sack.


Q
Well, if it's plant loaded with all of the other sacks and pallets.


A
You mean they throw it in there.


Q
The Postal Service wouldn't accept it as a plant load?


A
I don't know that for a fact.


Q
If it's entered at the --


A
But anyway, if it's plant loaded, then it's usually entered at the origin, at the destination.



MR. BURZIO:  Mr. Chairman, reserving the right to object, this line of cross-examination has to do with the rate schedule proposed by Mr. Mitchell, who will be a witness later in this month, and I offer the observation that this line of cross-examination more appropriately should be directed to Witness Mitchell.



MR. STRAUS:  I would agree if my goal here were to probe the rate schedule.  I'm just trying to find out from this witness so I can ask him a relevant question what the sack would actually pay under the rates.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Burzio, I'll allow that.



THE WITNESS:  And I'm answering that it depends.  You have to specify to me where the sack is entered relative to its --



MR. STRAUS:  I originally said origin entered.



THE WITNESS:  Origin entered.



MR. STRAUS:  Yes.



THE WITNESS:  Okay.  And the second question is, what is the presort indicated on the sack?  You also have to tell me before I can give you an answer.  If it's entered as a mixed-ADC sack --



BY MR. STRAUS:  


Q
The concept of mixed ADC with a single piece is strange.  Mixed ADC would mean more than one --


A
It's different in terms of how it's treated.  If it's a mixed-ADC sack, that sack would be opened immediately at the entry facility.  The sack itself would incur very few costs because all they have to do is to open it and shake out that one piece, which is not cheap, but it's --


Q
Let's assume that this rate schedule were in effect, and the mailer were not an idiot, and the mailer had a single piece in the sack.


A
Yes.


Q
How would the mailer mark that?


A
It depends on his purpose in putting a single piece in the sack.  If he does that because he thinks it's going to travel through the system faster in a sack, which is speculated to be one of the reasons, then he would label it as a five-digit sack.


Q
And then what would the sack charge be?


A
The sack charge then would be $3.30, according to this.


Q
Okay.  And then what would the bundle charge be?


A
That depends on the presort level of the bundle.


Q
It's one piece.


A
It's only one piece, so I think it's a five-digit bundle.


Q
And so the bundle charge --


A
It would be zero.


Q
Assuming it's machinable, and it's going to Zone 8, what would the piece charge be?


A
The piece charge, if it's machinable and it's bar coded, would be 19.4 cents.


Q
And then what about the pound charge if it's 50 percent editorial, 50 percent advertising, and going to Zone 8?


A
From Zone 8.


Q
Yes.


A
Okay.  Let me see.  Zone 8, 49.8 cents minus 10.1 cents for the portion that's editorial.


Q
Did I give you the weight?  It's an eight-ounce piece.  Did I say that?


A
You're asking me to multiply or what?


Q
What I want to find out -- the fact I want so I can ask you the real question is, what would this one-piece sack pay under the rates you propose?


A
The pound charge, before the editorial discount is 49.8 cents.  If it's an eight-ounce piece, it will be exactly half of that.  In addition, you said there was 50 percent editorial?


Q
Yes.


A
Okay.  So the 50 percent would pay for the 9.8 cents per pound minus 10.1 cents per pound, which would be 39.7 cents per pound, and the advertising portion would pay for the 9.8 cents per pound.  Was that clear, or do you want me to explain it again?


Q
Do you have a total postage figure for this sack?


A
We're working on pound charges right now, aren't we?


Q
Yes.


A
Okay.  And you're asking me to do it in my head.  I'm trying to do it as best as I can.


Q
Would you like a calculator?


A
No.  I'm giving you all of the means to calculate this yourself, basically.  Again, I'll repeat the pound charge.  It's 49.8 cents for the advertising portion per pound, 39.7 cents for the editorial portion.  If it is 50 percent editorial, then you have to take the average of the two, which comes out to 44.75 cents, I think, and now it is half a pound, so it's half of that.  It's 22.3 cents, is the pound charge.


Q
So we have $3.30 for the sack, 19.4 cents for the piece, I think you said, and 22 cents for the pound.


A
Exactly, yes.


Q
Okay.  So that's a little over $3.70.


A
The sack charge dominates in this case.


Q
Yes.  Now, if that mailer decided, "Well, why should I do that?  I can just put a stamp on it and drop it in the mailbox," how much would he pay for first-class service?


A
Let's see.  You have to add seven additional ounces, then, at 22 cents.  Well, you can calculate that, but it would be cheaper.


Q
About $1.98?


A
At $1.98, yes.  But it costs the Postal Service less to handle it as a first-class piece, so it should cost less.


Q
Do you know whether or not periodicals mailers are permitted to mail their periodicals at first-class rates?


A
Anything under 11 ounces can be mailed at first-class rates.


Q
Have you ever seen postal facilities at which periodicals with AFSM-100-approved poly are nevertheless not sorted on the AFSM-100?


A
Nevertheless not sorted?


Q
Yes.


A
I think that happens all the time, depending on precisely the -- exactly where that piece is going.  For example, if it's going to a five-digit zone that has very few carrier routes, then normally we'll sort that manually.


Q
Maybe I should ask the question better.  Are you aware of any facilities where individual supervisors or managers believe that even AFSM-100-approved poly jams machines; and, therefore, they run their AFSM-100-approved flats on the AFSM-1000?


A
I would hope that doesn't happen anymore.  It's true that the decision on what to put on the machine is made by the individual operator at the machine, and so I assume all kinds of decisions are being made.  It's quite possible that that happens.  With the AFSM-100, no, I haven't seen any instances of that happening.



Generally, the facilities that I've visited since the AFSM-100 became as the main mode of operating in the facilities is that those machines are really hungry; they really want as many pieces as possible, so they will put on pieces that are outside the official parameters of what is machinable.


Q
I'm sure you will recall that in Questions 13 and 17 I tried to get you to give your opinion on the Postal Rate Commission versus the Postal Service view of volume variability.


A
Yeah.  You tried hard.


Q
And you tried hard not to give it to me.  I'm going to try one more time.


A
Okay.


Q
In Question 17, we asked whether Time Warner, your client, agrees that the PRC assumptions of volume variability are more accurate than those of the Postal Service, and you referred back to Answers 13 and 15.  In 15, you state that you're not a spokesperson for Time Warner, although, gosh, I thought you were in this case, --


A
I'm not the spokesperson for Time Warner.


Q
-- and that the Time Warner position on attribution was expressed in some briefs written several years ago.  In 13, you say you were advised by Time Warner to use the Commission method.  I'll try again.  Do you believe that the volume variability is as high as the Commission suggested?


A
I, of course, submitted testimony on that in the last rate case in my rebuttal testimony, --


Q
I recall.


A
-- which I do not necessarily buy the Postal Service's econometric analysis.  I indicated that I personally believe that volume variability tends to be less than 100 percent, and I gave some more operational reasons for that.



Again, I will repeat, this is totally irrelevant for this case.  The reason is that the decisions the Commission has made about what costs are incurred by periodicals; those are the costs that periodicals may have to face, whether they like it or not, and so as long as those are the official costs, then that's what we're dealing with.


Q
If you had used the Postal Service's volume variability percentage rather than the 100 percent of the Postal Rate Commission, --


A
You asked me that somewhere.


Q
-- and you cross-referenced an answer which I don't think was responsive, so I'm asking you again, what would have been the effect on the rates that were proposed by Mr. Mitchell?


A
I actually did not develop a complete set of costs under that assumption.  However, the general impact would be that the presort differentials would be somewhat lower --


Q
And the sack pallet differentials would be lower.


A
They would be somewhat lower, mainly in the piece sorting because the piece operations is where there is the biggest difference between the Postal Service and the Commission.


Q
Under the proposed rates, obviously, some periodicals, assuming no change in behavior, some periodicals would have rate increases, and others would have rate decreases.  Isn't it true that if you had used the Postal Service views of volume variability, that the absolutely value would have been reduced, in other words, that the increases wouldn't have been as large, nor would the decreases have been as large; the rates would have tended more toward the center?


A
It's possible.  One would have to calculate that in each case.  I could have given the impression, of course, that the increases were not going to be as large by using the Postal Service's methodology, but that wouldn't really mean anything because, in reality, it's the Commission's costs that are going to be the basis of whatever rates are established.


Q
In terms of bundle breakage data, you used the latest you had available, which was based on 1999 data.


A
Fall of 1999.


Q
And elsewhere, and I don't remember whose questions, -- there were answers submitted yesterday -- you addressed bundle breakage.


A
The Postal Service, yes.  They asked me about this.


Q
The Postal Service has taken steps, hasn't it, to reduce bundle breakage?


A
A variety of steps, yes.


Q
Do you know whether they have been successful?


A
I really don't.  They are still complaining about it.  I assume they haven't been 100 percent successful.  They have introduced all kinds of regulations that were supposed to limit the kinds of bundles you put in sacks and so on, and sack bundles are the ones that break most of the time.  So to what extent they have been successful, I don't really know.


Q
If they have been successful, wouldn't that tend to reduce the rate burden that the proposed rates would put on sacks?


A
In fact, no.  The difference between sacks and pallets with regard to causing bundle breakage, the fact is that the way Mitchell used my numbers, those numbers get averaged out.  I provided a different set of per-piece costs for sack pieces and palletized pieces.  They were not too different.  In other words, bundle breakage is not as big an issue as many other issues.  So Mitchell simply averaged them out.  So, in fact, the rate schedule proposed does not reflect any difference between sacks and pallets in that regard.  If it did reflect that, then there would be a bigger difference between sacks and palletized mailings.


Q
Several places in your testimony, you address sack cost versus pallet cost, and you say the per-bundle cost of shaking out a sack is greater than the 

per-bundle cost of dumping a pallet.  That's your testimony?


A
That's a big difference, yes.


Q
And you're talking there about labor costs.


A
Labor costs, yes.


Q
Now, are there capital costs involved in shaking out a sack?


A
There may be.  The capital costs enter, in my model and other Postal Service's models, as piggy-back factors at various postal operations.  In this case, there would, in fact, be no difference between sacks and pallets because both sacks and pallets are generally opened at the same operation.


Q
So the piggy-back cost that reflects capital cost as opposed to labor costs; your model would be the same --


A
At the --


Q
-- can I please finish? --


A
Okay.  Sorry.


Q
-- would be the same on a bundle that's dumped from a pallet as on a bundle that's shaken from a sack?


A
Well, it depends on where they are dumped.  At the SPBS, the bundle-sorter operation, that is --


Q
Yes.


A
-- assigned to one set of piggy-back factors.


Q
So?


A
And if they are sorted manually, if it's done manually at some point later, then there is another set of piggy-back factors that apply.


Q
For the dumping operation itself, a pallet has some sort of a machine that lifts it up and tips it.  Is that correct?


A
Yeah.  Most of the SPBSs have a pallet dumper, yes.


Q
And weren't there problems with those dumpers that the Postal Service has recently tried to fix with improved -- I hate to say this -- dumping techniques?


A
There is a problem if they dump them too quickly.


Q
So under your model, any capital investment in equipment to dump pallets would be shared proportionately between bundles on pallets and bundles on sacks.


A
That is true, yes.  I think pallets is a pretty small portion of the cost of bundle sorting, which is used by both the sack and the pallets.


Q
Please look at Answer No. 21.



Okay, I just need a clarification of one point, and this relates actually part to this answer and partly to page 29 of your testimony.


A
Yes, you are referring to page 29 in the questions?


Q
Yes.  You see the see the sentence beginning at line 8 at page 29.


A
You want me to go back to the testimony?


Q
Yes, sir.


A
Okay.


Q
The sentence I would like clarified is the one that says, "I am using 9.5 pallets/work hour for cross-docking at SCFs and ADCs as well as for bringing pallets to the bundle sorting area."



Is that 9.5 pallets per hour for cross-docking and another -- is there another hour to do this, to bring them to the sorting area, or is that --


A
Well, usually you would --


Q
-- separate?


A
-- never do both.  You would either cross-dock the pallets or you would bring it to the bundle sorting area.  It's either working pallets for that facility, in which case it goes to the bundle sorting area where it's going to be broken, or it's a pallet that can be transferred.  So you do one or the other, you don't do both.


Q
All right.  So I could put an "or" in that sentence instead of "as well as"?


A
Yes, you could do that.


Q
And then elsewhere do you calculate the cost of bringing the pallets from the dock to the bundle sorting area if they have been cross-docked?


A
If they have been cross-docked?


Q
Well, I'm saying cross-docked, if they get transported to another facility.


A
Well, that's another step, yes.


Q
Right, and then they have to move from the docks to the --


A
Yeah, they have to move from the dock.  They have to be unloaded.  That's one operation.


Q
But they have to be moved.


A
They have to be moved out of the truck and onto the platform. That's unloading.


Q
But then they have to be moved from the platform to the place where they actually do the unloading?


A
Say that again.


Q
They don't unload the pallets on the platform, do they?


A
Well, the truck pulls up to the platform.


Q
Right.


A
They unload the pallets from the truck onto the platform.


Q
Yes.


A
And depending on circumstances, the pallet may be taken immediately to some other location.  Either the truck is going to be dispatched to, or inside the building where it's going to be broken, or they may leave the pallets on the platform for the time being.


Q
But the task of moving the pallets from the platform into the building to the location where it would be either dumped or manually --


A
Yes.


Q
-- emptied, that's a separate --


A
It's a separate step.


Q
-- step?  That it's separately costed in your model?


A
Exactly.


Q
Please look at your answer to No. 26.


A
Okay.


Q
You say that the bundles that are sorted at a DDU are typically carrier route bundles.  Would there also be five-digit bundles sorted?


A
There may be some five-digit bundles, yes.


Q
And how are they processed at the DDU?


A
Most of the time they would just be sorted at the DDU.


Q
Manually?


A
Manually, yes.


Q
Are mailers permitted to enter five-digit bundles at a DDU?


A
There is a certain percentage, which I don't remember, they can have a few bundles on top of a -- generally, they segregate carrier route bundles and five-digit bundles, but there may be a few five-digit bundles if everything else is carrier route sorted.


Q
Are mailers permitted -- you are saying that the rules do not allow entry of say a pallet with all five-digit bundles?


A
I am not positive about the rules, but there is a certain percentage that they will accept of five-digit pallets.



When I look at the characteristics of five-digit bundles in the mail it's basically all -- they are almost all carrier routes on those pallets.


Q
I lost that sentence.


A
No, in practice, the five-digit pallets that comes to a DDU is almost all carrier route bundles, except there may be a few five-digit bundles on top of it.  Because if you have enough volume to sort to carrier route and put it on the five-digit pallets, there won't be much volume left for five-digit bundles.


Q
But what about a pallet that's mostly five-digit bundles?


A
That will be a different kind of pallets, which would be all five-digit bundles --


Q
And where --


A
-- and that would generally not be cross-docked to the DDU.  It would be taken to the AFSM-100 at the SCF.


Q
But let's go back.  You don't recall specifically whether a mailer is permitted to enter that pallet at a DDU?


A
I don't think he is even allowed to do that, no.  It wouldn't make any sense for him to do that.


Q
Well, if the rate is lower, it would make some sense, wouldn't it?


A
Yeah.


Q
Would you expect that if rates such as those proposed here were placed into effect that there would be more DDU entry than there is today?


A
There would be some, I think.  I don't know how much more.  I don't know, frankly, whether the incentives for DDU entry in the proposed rates would be sufficient to entice a large number of mailers to do that or not.  It would be more at SCF entry, I think.


Q
But there would be more pallets prepared, wouldn't there, that would be acceptable as DDU entry?


A
They also have to decide if it's pallets.


Q
Yes, with more -- you are projecting, aren't you, that there would be a good more co-mailing and co-palleting that would --


A
I am making no projections about that.


Q
All right.


A
Since we are charging for each pallets, or we are proposing to charge for each pallet, there would be a disincentive to create too many pallets.  Most mailers to make up five-digit pallets would have to make many small pallets.  They would have to make one for every DDU, which might be too expensive.


Q
But if there were a lot of co-mailing, that would be come less of a problem, wouldn't it?


A
That's possible, even so I think there would be a limit to how many five-digit pallets people would generate.


Q
If the Postal Service decided that one of its DDUs needs to be modified to accept pallets because it does not now, but that there are mailers who wish to drop pallets there, and went ahead and spent the money to construct a loading dock and whatever else was necessary, would that cost work its way into your model?


A
Would that cost work its way into my model?  I don't think so.



My model reflects what is -- it reflects basically a test year, or three.  The Postal Service has a continuing program of updating its facilities.  There would be a question of how those costs are going to be attributed.  Modernizing a DDU would benefit all the mail, not just the pallets.


Q
Well, if the only modernization were to make it accessible to pallets, then --


A
I don't think that's possible.  That means you would also make it accessible to everything that goes on wheels.  If it's not accessible to pallets, that means that you can't park your truck at the platform and unload things, so that would be very inefficient.


Q
Right, you can push your wheeled cart up some ramp that --


A
You could --


Q
-- can't pull a pallet up?


A
Yeah, right.  That kind of modification benefits all the mail, not just pallets.  It will benefit sacks as well.


Q
Please look at your response to ABM Question 31.


A
Okay.


Q
You state there that only after completing the analysis necessary to respond to our Question 3 did you know how the proposed rates would affect each of the Time Warner publications.



Would I be correct that your answer there goes to the detailed knowledge presented in that answer, but that there was an understanding that Time Warner's postage charges would be considerably lower under this proposal before you did that analysis?


A
I expected it would be, yes.



I think your question was whether that fact affected particular decisions made in the model development, and it really did not.  There were many other factors I had to consider.


Q
Please look at your response to No. 32.


A
Okay.


Q
There we're talking about delivery point packaging or flat sequencing system, and in the middle of the answer you say that "a problem is that large volumes of flats already being entered that the DDUs would have to be brought back to the processing plants."



Brought back by the Postal Service?


A
Someone -- no, someone would have to bring it there.  The Postal Service would only accept it at the SCF level, at the plant level.



So, in other words, mailers, many of them are local mailers.  They would have to bring it to the SCF which might in many cases be far away.


Q
All right, rather than being brought -- you are not implying there that they would be delivered to the DDU, and then backhauled, but that they would

be --


A
Well, I am sort of indicating I consider it as a backward step; that they would not have to be brought to the SCF, when in fact they used to be brought to the DDU, which in many cases is more convenient for the mailers.


Q
Please look at your response to No. 42.


A
You didn't ask me about 42, as I recall.


Q
I'm sorry.  It's T3-42, which was redirected to you Mr. Gordon.


A
Oh, Mr. Gordon, yes.  Print orders.


Q
Yes.  To clarify the confusion I just created, ABM/TW, et al.-T3-42.


A
Okay.  Yes, I have it.


Q
You have that.



We asked you for each of the publications printed by the Complainants to give us the print run and the number of printing plants at which it is printed.  And the answer says that you are providing the information for those publications for which information has been provided to me, meaning to you.



I am not clear about what that means.  The information was sought for all of those publications and this was all that you got back?


A
Well, I think these are all the publications that we provided answers to in T1-3.  They are the same publications.  If there is any missing, I'm sorry, but as far as I know it's all of them.


Q
Okay, I didn't count, but I noticed this statement here.


A
No, it's just that someone had to tell me these numbers.  I didn't have them ready.


Q
What's the advantage of printing at multiple plants?


A
I believe the advantage is for time-sensitive publications, they are closer to their final destination.


Q
But there wouldn't be a cost savings for printing at multiple plants, would there?


A
I don't know about that.  There would obviously be certain fixed costs involved in using it in your plants.  On the other hand, there would be transportation savings.  So I don't know how that balances out.


Q
Well, you can tell a little bit about it, can't you, by the number of publications that print at a single plant despite high volumes and high weight?



Let's take a look at "In Style" magazine, which is on the second page of your response.  "In Style" weighs two pound a piece, and at 2.5 million copies, boy, if anyone could save money merely by printing at multiple plants wouldn't it be a heavy weight like that?


A
Well, that's possible.  I am not sure such proposition has been seriously looked at.



Traditionally, at least, it's done for service reasons, I think.


Q
And in fact --


A
It may be under more optimal rates, that there will be a change in that.  I don't know about that.  I couldn't really speculate.


Q
In fact, the six publications that you listed, multiple plant publications, they are all relatively light weight, aren't they?


A
They are all relatively light weight.


Q
And there are --


A
It depends on what you mean by relatively light weight.


Q
Under eight ounces?


A
"People Magazine" often is more than eight ounces.


Q
Not more than 10, though?


A
Well, no.  It's still a little heavier than the rest of them.


Q
So we have in the multiple plant titles, such as "Coastal Living," which is more than a pound, "In Style," --


A
Everything else.


A
-- I think "Brides" is 1.65 pounds. "Modern Bride", two pounds, and they are all printed at a single plant?


A
To my knowledge, yes.


Q
Would you take a look at your response -- please take a look at your response to No. 34.


A
Okay.


Q
And you gave us more information than we asked for, not atypically, but if you just compare the current rates in your table, ABM-T2-34 --


A
Yes.


Q
-- with the standard rates in that table, in all cases the standard rates are significantly higher than the current periodicals rate; isn't that correct?


A
Yes.  Under these assumptions, yes.


Q
Now, is that because standard costs are higher than periodical costs?


A
Standard pays a much higher cost coverage than periodicals do.


Q
And is that --


A
Especially because most of the publications are primarily compared with enhanced carrier routes, which has a 200 percent cost coverage.  And so it would be very surprising in spite of that if the standards were not higher.


Q
So would it be true then that the reason that, for example, "TV Guide" pays 16.5 cents at the periodicals rate instead of 26.25 cents at the standard rate is that "TV Guide" has educational, cultural, scientific, and information value, and for other non-cost reasons periodicals rates are simply lower than standard rates?


A
Well, let's put it this way.  I also compared with standard nonprofits rates, and maybe that was one of the things that you didn't ask for.


Q
Yes, it is.


A
But you in fact did not specify whether you wanted regular rates or nonprofits.  Nonprofit ECR has a cost coverage considerably higher than 100, and still their rates will be lower if "TV Guide" were mailed at those rates, so there may be other factors involved.


Q
I would like to correct the record.  We asked you for the postage that would be paid at the current standard rates, and I don't believe that Time is a nonprofit.


A
No, no.


Q
It would pay the --


A
You didn't specify what standard means.  Anyway, I gave you both for reason explained in the answer.


Q
But your answer to my last question, do you agree that in this case the 10-cent per copy rate differential for "TV Guide" is a non-cost-based rate reduction, or rate difference?


A
Based on that lower cost coverage, yeah, for the periodicals class.


Q
And why does the periodical class have a lower cost coverage?


A
Well, you know all of those rates better than I do.


Q
I know, but I'm -- is educational, cultural?


A
Educational, cultural, scientific, informational value.


Q
That's the primary reason?


A
Yes.


Q
Please look at your response to No. 36.


A
Okay.


Q
You state that under the current rates a firm bundle is treated as if it were a piece, and under the proposed rates it's treated as if it's a bundle, and that's why "Time for Kids" doesn't do very well under the proposed rates; is that right?


A
That's right.


Q
So to that extent, there is some sort of an anomaly or a problem with the present rate that -- do you think that firm bundles get treated too well?


A
Firm bundles are treated as pieces.  They are handled as bundles.


Q
And so --


A
And that is a discrepancy.


Q
Which the rates proposed here would seek to correct?


A
These are supposed to be cost-based rates to the extent possible.


Q
Do you know how many pieces, how many copies are in a typical firm bundle piece for "Time for Kids"?


A
"Time for Kids," it will be whatever is the size of a classroom, number of students plus one for the teacher, so it will be 25, something like that.


Q
Depends upon --


A
Depends upon --


Q
-- the economics of the school.


A
Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Strauss, could you give the bench an idea of about how much longer you have?



MR. STRAUSS:  Ten to 15 minutes max.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  Well, then we'll go, sure.  Thank you.



BY MR. STRAUSS:


Q
Please look at your response to No. 36(e).


A
Okay.


Q
Can you explain why certain portions of an issue is selected for co-palletization?  What are the practical considerations?


A
I think we touched on this before, didn't we?  This is information I got from "Reader's Digest."  The total amount of my information about this is contained in this paragraph.  I don't know why it's selective palletize some issues and not others.



You know, they say a certain portions of a given issue, and I assume that has to do with the destination, that there may be certain destinations which they have enough volume to co-palletize.


Q
Okay.


A
And I really cannot explain more than that.


Q
In this question we asked you where it was printed, and I guess you gave us a literal answer.


A
Yes.


Q
But can you tell me the company?


A
Yes, Core Baker.


Q
Thank you.



You state in your testimony at page 39, line 4, that the information you offer provides a foundation for rates that are truly cost-based.


A
And where did I say that?


Q
Well, my note says page 39, line 4, but I'll check.


A
Okay, I have it.


Q
Are the rates that are proposed by Mr. Mitchell truly cost-based?


A
I think I have clarified somewhere else that they are -- all of this is a question of degree.  You cannot totally desegregate everything.  But they are certainly more cost-based than the ones now in effect.


Q
And the rates now in effect are what, only partially cost-based?


A
They do take -- they have some incentives, but they are relates to costs, yes.


Q
The data you provided shows that "Brides" Magazine main file mailing costs 55 cents a copy to mail, and their supplemental mailing costs 84 cents a copy to mail, 29 cents more.



Is that additional 29 cents a reflection of additional Postal Service costs?


A
Yes.


Q
And "Bon Appetite" has a supplemental mailing of 28,000 copies.  It's main file postage cost is 26 cents a copy.  Its supplemental mailing is 36 cents a copy, 10 cents more under the present rates.



That's a cost-based differential there?


A
All differential are cost-based.



Mr. STRAUSS:  That's all the questions I have at this time.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Strauss.



If there is no objection, I think we will take a 10-minute break, our mid-morning break, and we'll come back to Mr. Bergin to cross-examine the witness.  Thank you.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning, and I want to apologize for the additional 10 minutes, but Commissioner-designate Don Tisdale is here with his family and might be joining us here later.  Again I apologize for the delay.



MR. BERGIN:  Good morning, Mr. Chairman.

CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. BERGIN:


Q
Good morning, Mr. Stralberg.


A
Good morning.


Q
I am Tim Bergin on behalf of the McGraw-Hill Company, and I have a few additional questions for you.


A
Okay.


Q
I'm referring you to your answer to McGraw-Hill's Interrogatory --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Bergin, would you put the microphone up close so we can hear you?



Unfortunately, these are little antiquated microphones, so when you move your head around it doesn't catch it.  Okay?



MR. BERGIN:  This better?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That's perfect.  Thank you.



BY MR. BERGIN:


Q
I was referring you to your answer to McGraw-Hill Interrogatory T2-3.


A
Yes.


Q
Now, in your answer to this interrogatory you question whether a five-digit sack is likely to move more quickly to the Postal Service operations than a three-digit sack?


A
I questioned it, yes.  I know it's commonly assumed.


Q
You do acknowledge that the three-digit sack and the five-digit sack, while they proceed together to the SCF, the three-digit sack alone would be bundle sorted at the SCF?


A
It will be taken to bundle sorting, yes.


Q
Not the five-digit?


A
No.  Normally -- well, it depends on in what particular five-digit zone it's taken to.  If it's a zone where they process the flats on the machines at the facilities, mostly likely that sack would be taken inside to the AFSMs, or it could actually -- it will not go through a bundle sorting operation, that's true, because the bundle doesn't need to be sorted, but it would either go to the -- it gets expressed to the DDU or it will be taken inside for processing on the AFSM-100.


Q
To the extent it is sent to DDU, isn't it a fact that the five-digit sack could likely proceed more quickly than the three-digit sack, which is bundle sorted?


A
It is possible.  What I am suggesting is based on the service commitments and so on that the facilities have those bundles really should make it to the DDU at the same time.


Q
But there is an opportunity for delay?


A
There are always opportunities for delays.


Q
And greater opportunities with the three-digit package than the bundle sorted?


A
If they were to delay the bundle sorting operation that night, there might be an extra day.  That's possible, yes.


Q
And it's possible that the three-digit sacks would receive AFSM-100 sorting at the SCF, but not the five-digit sacks?


A
Well, the sack would not but not the pieces in it, yes.


Q
You are saying that the pieces in the --


A
The pieces in the three-digit sack may be given an AFSM-100 sort, and the pieces in the five-digit sack may also be given an AFSM-100 sort.


Q
But not necessarily?


A
No.  Mostly likely it would depend on whether they have an AFSM-100 scheme for that particular size at that zone.


Q
So in many instances the five-digit sack, avoiding the bundle sort at the SCF, avoiding the piece sortation at the SCF it moves more quickly through the --


A
Well, when it comes to the DDU, it would then need to be piece sorted there, which would be an opportunity for delay.



So assuming that -- it works both ways.  Assuming that the -- and I think that's the assumption you're going with; that the pieces from the three-digit sack are sorted at the SCF, and presumably they are on a source scheme that's planned to be ready for a dispatch.  That's how the planned the source scheme for incoming, incoming secondary; that it would be ready for

a dispatch to the DDU at a ceratin time, which might be what, three - four in the morning or something.



Then the pieces from the five-digit sack, it may have made it on an earlier truck, that's true, but it will have to be piece sorted at the DDU if it's not piece sorted at the SCF.  So that's the manual piece sorting.



And so what would be faster you cannot really predict with certainty.


Q
Would it be easier and quicker to sort the five-digit sacks, the pieces in the five-digit sack at the DDU if the five-digit sacks contains only a few pieces?


A
Well, they still have to be sorted along with all the other pieces.  They would be taken to a manual sorting case, flat sorting case.  The fact that there are a few pieces in the sack doesn't really make any difference.  They will be taken to that sorting case and they would be sorted with everything else, depending on how much they do sort at the DDU.


Q
Would you agree that for a national weekly publication a lack in high density to many three-digit ZIP codes in order to drop-shipping is cost prohibitive as a general rule?


A
Unless they can drop-ship along with many other publications.  Obviously, a publication by itself cannot do it.


Q
But we're talking about weeklies, it's much harder to coordinate.


A
It's much harder to coordinate, that is true. That's why some of them are air-lifted, of course.


Q
But publication that air-lift --


A
Pay a lot.


Q
Well, also, wouldn't it be fair to say that those publications would simply have a higher density to the destination to which the mail is early?


A
I don't know about that.  That's possible.  I don't know how the economics works of the pieces.  I know there are certain computer weeklies that are air-lifted, for example.  How high densities they have, I don't know.


Q
But certainly that's an expensive operation.


A
It's expensive.  If you want fast delivery through the Postal Service, that's a very difficult proposition unless you do the work yourself.  I think that's just reality.


Q
You mentioned in response to McGraw-Hill Interrogatory No. 3 that you receive a number of small weekly publications yourself?


A
I have received a couple, yes.


Q
And that on occasion the service is not very good in terms of the delivery?


A
It is sometimes good, sometimes not.


Q
And occasionally you receive one issue for one of your publications that arrives after the issue for the subsequent week has already arrived?


A
Well, the funny thing is this happened again just after I wrote this answer, yes.


Q
So it's a problem.


A
It's something that happens from time to time, yes.


Q
A small weekly that wants to maintain regular timely service, does it really have any alternative other than placing what few pieces it has to a five-digit ZIP code and to a five-digit sack in order to increase the odds of getting you your publication in a more timely fashion?


A
Well, I guess it depends on how much you're willing to pay.


Q
They could air-lift a few.


A
They could air-lift a few.  Yes, they could send it First Class.  There is many things they could do, or they could do something that I consider much less reliability, which is to place it into the sack and hope the Postal Service will take care of the sack and get it there fast.  That, to me, appears to the least likely proposition if your concern is really to get it there fast.  It might be the cheapest option though.


Q
Are you aware of whether in the current rates publications pay charges to their printers for mailing sacks rather than pallets?


A
I think this is something you would have to ask Mr. Shick about.  I don't really know what kind of contracts printers have with their publishers.


Q
Do you have any knowledge whether the use of sacks rather than pallets may impose any costs upon operations with the printers?


A
Well, certainly you will hear from Mr. Shick that he much prefers to put things in pallets.


Q
Would you agree that under the current rate structure over the years there has been substantial movement on the part of periodical mailers away from sacks and toward pallets?


A
Yes, there has been.


Q
And this is under the current rate structure. What is your understanding of the reasons for that shift in container usage?


A
Oh, I think there are many reasons.  Whenever someone has enough volume to put it on a pallet, generally it's more cost-effective to do so, and it's also more cost-effective for the Postal Service.  The Postal Service has been actively encouraging use of pallets for many years.


Q
Well, first of all, why is it more cost-effective for the mailers even aside from any postage incentives?


A
Again, I am not really a specialist on that subject.  There is volume that you can put on a single pallet has to be put into many sacks.  So obviously the changes of error are much greater.  Each of those sacks would have to be labeled separately and then handled.  It's much less -- if you think about it, it's obviously much more labor on both ends, both to make up the sacks, and then subsequently for the Postal Service to open the sacks and shake the contents out again.  On both ends it's more work.



In addition to that, there is the possibility that is whatever is in the sack will be destroyed in the process, in the transportation to its destination, so there is a high percentage of bundle breakage in sacks.


Q
So you are saying that these are among the incentives that mailers currently have to --


A
Yes, yes.


Q
-- use pallets rather than sacks to the extent that they can do so?


A
Yes.


Q
Is it your understanding that pallets generally move more quickly through the Postal Service operations than do sacks?


A
I don't know about that.  I don't think one can necessarily assume that.  It might depend on the facility.


Q
As a general matter, assuming the same presort level, the same entry point, do you expect pallets to move more quickly than sacks?


A
Well, if we have a -- if we put the five-digit pallets on the truck, that might be unloaded, and it might be taken directly across town.  If it's a five-digit sack, yes, it might involve an extra sack sort that wouldn't be necessary with a pallet.



So if you are just thinking terms of the number of operations performed by the Postal Service, there are more operations that need to be performed on the sack than on the pallet.  So if you think about it that way, it's logical to think that pallets would move faster.



Now, what happens in reality, I think it could go both ways.


Q
Do you believe that then one of the reasons mailers, at least circulation mailers, shift from sacks to pallets just to receive better service from the Postal Service in terms of delivery time?


A
Well, it is true that people put mail inside these sacks to get faster delivery, so I'm not sure.  It may be that they also would put mail on pallets.


Q
But we're talking about different mailers.


A
We're talking about different mailers, yes.


Q
Some with high density to particular zones who could make up pallets, and some with smaller circulation periods to --


A
If you can presort -- well, it goes both ways.  If you have to -- you only have enough density for an ADC pallet, for example, which is the lowest presort that the Postal Service accepts on pallets, an ADC pallet will have to go to an ADC where the bundles are sorted, and then they would go to the SCF, so you involve two facilities at this time.



If they could make up those bundles in sacks, they would most likely be three-digit sacks, and those sacks would go directly to the SCF.  In other words, they would bypass the ADC.  And so it does work both ways, I think.



Did I make that clear or should I say it again?


Q
I think your answer is clear enough.


A
Okay.


Q
Do you agree that the pallet discounts and the pallet drop-ship discounts and the co-palletization discounts on the piece rates have also encouraged increased palletization?


A
You mean the ones that were adopted in the last rate case?


Q
Yes.


A
Yes.  I don't know how much of a difference they have made.  I assume they have made some difference, yes.  I would assume so.  The reason I am hesitating is I haven't seen any recent volume data that would prove one way or another.


Q
Are you familiar with the experimental co-palletization discounts for periodicals off the pound rate that was proposed earlier this year?


A
I am familiar with that case, even the case that's still ongoing.


Q
Yes.


A
For high editorial publications.


Q
Yes.


A
Yes.


Q
And this would provide an additional incentive to use pallets in addition to the piece discounts that --


A
Yeah, maybe this would if they put things on the pallets and they take it at to the destinating ADC the would get some discounts in pound rates.


Q
In this proposed experimental discount for co-palletization on the pound rates is designed to drive costs out of the system, is that correct, by encouraging mailers who don't currently palletize to begin palletizing?


A
Well, it's encouraged a limited number of mailers who can meet all of the criteria specified in the last proposal.  It would have certainly an incentive to co-palletize and drop-ship.


Q
In other words, we're talking about mailers who do not presently co-palletize?


A
In fact, I think they have to prove that they presently co-palletize.


Q
Right.  And the proposed experimental discount, co-palletization discount, also would not result in increasing rates to any other mailers; is that correct?  Is that your understanding?


A
At least not in the short run.


Q
Isn't it a reasonable approach for the Postal Service to provide incentives for increased palletization to discount rather than establishing a separate charge for sacks and pallets apart from the piece and pound rates?


A
You want -- if you want to get into the are of rate design philosophy, I am willing to express an opinion.  I have to point out I'm not the expert on that.  I personally think it's much better to charge for the things that a mailer uses.  If everybody paid for what they use seems to be much more logical and simple approach.



The approach being proposed in the co-palletization case will involve a lot of people who work for the Postal Service for one thing, because they have to keep track of not only what the mailers are doing, but what they might have been doing if they were not getting these particular discounts.



So I think simply charging for what mailers use would be the logical approach, and that's what these rates are meant to do.


Q
These rates introduce a considerable degree of additional complexity into the rate structure; isn't that the case?


A
These rates offer the possibility for removing a whole -- a whole lot of complexity in the current rate structure.  I think they would actually make things a lot simpler, and many of the current discounts that could be eliminated.


Q
Well, now, you've added bundle charges, pallet charges, and sack charges in addition to the piece and pound charges.


A
Yes.


Q
And the sack charges and pallet charges that depend upon entry level?


A
Entry level, yes.


Q
And they depend upon presort level of a container?


A
Yes.


Q
And the bundle charges depend upon two different presort levels, the bundle and the container?


A
Yes.  Again, you can argue that -- you will probably be arguing this with Mr. Mitchell too, but I can point out that all of the information you mentioned is something that every mailer who prepares his mail has to keep account of these things.



He has to -- just to meet the current regulations, he has to decide whether he has enough pieces to make up a bundle as required to a five-digit zone, and then he has to keep track of the ones that are left, and decide whether he needs to make up a three-digit bundle to the three-digit zone.  Then he has to keep track of all of those bundles to see whether he can make up a sack, which he is required to do.



In that process he has to in any case, and most of this is done by computer, of course, because it's too difficult to do it manually, but all of these things have to be kept track of when you make up a mailing.



It's very easy to simply count how many sacks you are making while you are making them, and count how many pallets you are making while you are making them.



So it really should not be any additional complexity.  There are -- and like I said, there are many -- many of the current discounts, because they are not really cost-based, that can be eliminated.


Q
Well, it's not simply a matter of counting sacks and pallets, it is?


A
It's a matter of counting sacks per presort levels, and which is something you also have to keep track of anyway.


Q
Well, that's just to calculate the postage.


A
Yes.


Q
Isn't there a great deal of increased complexity in the decision-making added in order to consider the myriad of options that arise under --


A
There is --


Q
-- structure to decide which one is most cost-effective --


A
There doesn't have to be.


Q
Pardon?


A
There have to be, and some of those things are very -- would be fairly simple anyway.  But if you compare the bundle charges and the piece charges, it will not be difficult to decide how many pieces you need to put in a bundle for it to make sense.  That's a very simple calculation.  Everybody know the presort level.



And the same thing with the pallet.  When would it make sense to make up an extra pallet, for example?  These things will be -- in reality -- be put into software that will be generated and will be used by licensed small mailers.


Q
Aren't there are a number of decisions as to whether to shift from five-digit sacks to heavier three-digit sacks, or from five-digit pallets to fewer and heavier three-digit sacks?


A
Well, again, on the -- if you are just looking at the cost, if you compare the cost of a three-digit sack and the cost of a five-digit sack, and then you know how many bundles you have, it wouldn't be too difficult to compare the bundle charges and the sack charges.



I mean, it's certainly not more than high school mathematics to figure out how many bundles you need before it makes sense to make up a pallet of sacks.


Q
Well, you have taken a very simple case, but for a --


A
They will all be simple when you look at it.  It's easy to make it sound very complicated.


Q
Well, referring you to your answer to McGraw-Hill Interrogatory 6.


A
Okay.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me, Mr. Bergin, if I can interrupt for just a second.



We have been joined here by Commissioner Designate Don Tisdale, and I just wanted to recognize him.  He is in the back of the room, and we welcome him here today.  Mr. Tisdale, thank you for stopping by.  This is what you have to look forward to when you become a commissioner.



Thank you, Mr. Bergin.



MR. BERGIN:  Certainly.



BY MR. BERGIN:


Q
Now, first of all, you state in your answer to Interrogatory No. 6 that without software, preparing mail that meets the complex postal regulations, even for small mailings, is a nearly impossible task.


A
I do state it's impossible.  Obviously, it's done by very small mailer.


Q
You state "a near impossible task."


A
Yes.  And that's, of course, a relative term because if you have 500 pieces, I don't think it's impossible.


Q
But we're talking about a little more than high school math, at least for most mailers.


A
Why do you say that?



What I am suggesting is that for the vast majority of mailers, certainly for the vast majority of the volume there will be some kind of software that's used.  And these decision, I believe in fulfillment software, that what exists today already there are a number of options that are set that mailers can choose.  If they want to develop this software would have to maybe provide some new options, and develop some guidance for what's the optimal decision-making.



Right now the Postal Service sets various minimums.  You need to have so many pieces per bundle, for example.  And now for certain types of standard bundles you need 15 pieces.  That's a new decision.



So those minimums won't really be necessary anymore. They will be replaced by simple economic calculations where you can determine whether it makes sense to make up another bundle or not.


Q
But for new options and guidance, would you expect software developers to introduce in terms of --


A
I am not a specialist on that, but they would obviously allow you to make choices as to how important it is for you to have smaller bundles; for example, where would you want this as a trade-off?  At which point do you create the new bundles, for example?



Say you have 30 pieces to a five-digit area, and you have six pieces going to the same carrier route.  Is it economical or not to make up a carrier route for those six pieces?  You are going to pay for an extra bundle, but you're going to pay a lower piece rate on those six pieces.  It's a fairly simple calculation, I repeat.



It could be into the formal options in the program or it could be something that could be hard coded.


Q
Mr. Stralberg, you have taken the position in your testimony that the best hope for cost containment for the periodicals class is to bypass Postal Service operations and transportation to the extent possible, is that your --


A
Yes.


Q
Do you have an understanding of why Postal Service transportation is not competitive with the private sector given the scale of the operations and the fact that they contract with private contractors?


A
Well, I have some theories, okay.  I haven't really studied the matter.  But -- well, I'm not going to say it's because the Postal Service is a government organization, but apart from that the Postal Service operates a system of scheduled routes, highway routes, for example, where every day from point A a truck leaves at a ceratin time with mail to point B, and then it goes on from there to point C.



So on different days of the week there may be a lot of volume on that truck, and there may not be much volume at all.  That truck has to leave because it's scheduled and because there are service commitments for the few pieces of mail that are being carried.  My --


Q
When -- excuse me. go ahead.


A
Yeah.  My understanding, when a printer or a consolidator arranges a drop-shipment, first of all, they know exactly of planning the drop-shipments.  They know exactly what's going to go in that drop-ship, because they make arrangements with mailers that they are going to have such and such, so and so many pallets from this publication and so on.  And so they make sure they have a full truck, and not only full drawer space, but full up to the ceiling of the truck.



And so they can thereby receive a very high utilization on that truck, which I don't think the Postal Service really can do because of the way it operates, and because it operates not on a service basis where it has to service all kinds of mail, including First Class and Priority and so on.


Q
If I understand your answer correctly, are you saying one of the challenges the Postal Service faces in its transportation network is maintaining high utilization of relatively fixed transportation infrastructure?


A
Well, I'm not really saying that.  The challenge it faces is to be able to serve all its customers and meet its service commitments at the lowest cost possible, and that means sometimes that they have to run trucks that are mostly empty.



There might be ways that they could -- now, if on a consistent basis a truck is not full, then obviously they should contract for a lower capacity on that route or eliminate that route altogether.



Many of the plant load routes, they have simply eliminated because mailers stopped using them, and so today it's almost only periodicals that are using plant loads.  Standard and partials more or less stopped using it.


Q
Are you aware of the typical duration of a contract which the Postal Service would enter into a --


A
A highway contract.


Q
-- highway contract?


A
Yes, it's normally four years.


Q
Four years?


A
Yes, at least that's what I heard some years ago, and I think that's still true.


Q
So if periodicals mail were to decline in volume, it could be four years before the Postal Service would be able to adjust its costs by renegotiating the contract in order to --


A
I -- I --


Q
-- reflect a lower volume?


A
I think they have more options.  I think they have more options than that.  I mentioned in my response to one of your interrogatories, I gave a list of the kind of transportation modes that the Postal Service really uses for periodicals.



The thing that is used almost exclusively by periodical is Amtrak.  I don't really know their rates on Amtrak, but I don't think they are that low.  I think you can probably get better deals elsewhere.  But periodicals travel on Amtrak a lot.



They pay exactly for the space they use, so that if they were only to send half as much periodicals by Amtrak, they would pay exactly half as much.


Q
Do you know --


A
That's the type of transportation -- that mode of transportation for the Postal Service might, in other words, disappear if mailers have sufficient incentive to drop-ship.


Q
Do you know how long the duration of the Postal Service contracts with Amtrak, how often those are renegotiated?


A
I don't know the nature of the Postal Service's contract with Amtrak.  My understanding is that they are -- that they pay for the volume they use.  That's subject to check, but that's my understanding.



And at least the Postal Service and the Rate Commission have agreed in a number or rate cases that those costs are exactly 100 percent volume variable, and they are exactly proportional to the volume used.


Q
Wouldn't you expect that if volume of periodicals and mail on Amtrak declined significantly, that Amtrak would likely seek and obtain a higher rate to --


A
Well, you might -- should really argue these points with Professor Bradley who was a witness for the Postal Service in several rate cases, and he was the one who proposed these high volume variabilities that are now in effect, and that both the Postal Service and the Commission seem to believe in them, and those costs have been probably attributed to periodicals.



If you want to argue that those cost impacts are not solely volume variable, then you are, in fact, arguing they should not be attributed to periodicals in the first place.


Q
I think I was suggesting that with a decline in volume the cost of the -- the level of the marginal cost could increase.


A
Again, then you are in fact proposing that those costs are not totally volume variable.


Q
Let me refer you to your answer to McGraw-Hill Interrogatory T2-8.  Yes, we are getting to that eventually.


A
Okay.


Q
On page 2, the carry-over paragraph, the second to the last sentence you state, "It is true that when volume declines dramatically the marginal cost might increase for the volume that remains."


A
Where do I state that exactly?


Q
I think in page 2, the carry-over paragraph.


A
As a general proposition, that is true.  However, if the costs are 100 percent volume variable, that's not possible, which is what I state in the next paragraph.  And in fact all of the transportation modes, except the intra-CFR, have a high degree of volume variability, at least according to what was agreed in the last rate case, or the several rate cases.


Q
Let me just ask you about that sentence that I quoted.  So if volume declines dramatically, then there can be a greater fixed cost burden on the mail that remains to the extent costs are fixed?


A
If there are certain fixed costs, then obviously those fixed costs -- well, for one thing they would not be attributed to periodicals.  They would be part of institutional costs as such, and with the periodicals current cost coverage, periodicals will basically not pay for those fixed costs anyway.


Q
 But if the cost coverage for periodicals were to be increased in any case and --


A
They would pay their share of institutional costs, and that can be.


Q
And captive mailers who are not able to opt out of the system would pay a higher percentage.


A
All, all mailers would pay the same proportionate of institutional costs.  Institutional costs are not charged to mailers who are still using a transportation system.  They are charged to all mail.


Q
But to the extent there are fewer mailers in the system, then they pay a greater percentage.


A
Which system do you mean?


Q
The processing and transportation system of the Postal Service.


A
Periodicals in any case are really a small fry in the total picture of the Postal Service.  They use a small portion of the transportation system except the Amtrak contract.  They use just a small portion of the highway route.  They use a small portion of the processing, mail processing capabilities.



Whether periodicals disappear or not, it's not going to make that much of a difference in terms of the fixed costs that remain in the system.  They still have a lot of standard and First Class Mail.



So the idea that because periodicals use fewer resources that somehow there would be a huge increase in fixed costs, that doesn't quite -- quite make sense.


Q
Are there drop-shipping centers for bulk mailers in all classes?


A
Not in First Class.


Q
But certainly in Standard Class?


A
In standard and in package services, yes.


Q
In the event elements of the proposed rate structure were to be adopted for periodicals, do you think that the same approach would logically apply in other classes?


A
I think many of the ideas that have been proposed here could be adopted both to standard.  And therefore standard, however, already have -- standard already deserted the plant load system like I mentioned.  Their drop-ship system incentives appear to be sufficient for that.  They are still using the rest of the transportation system.  I don't see any reason to believe that proposing cost-based rates would make that much of a difference.  It's not like the Postal Service would have nothing to do anymore, and that there would be no transportation.



Certainly the highway routes, the intra-ICF highway routes would still continue, and those routes are used mainly by First Class and Priority.


Q
Back to your statement that when volume declines dramatically the marginal cost might increase for the volume that remains.



Were you intending to state something other than that with the decline in volume there is a greater burden to the extent costs are fixed?


A
To the extent costs are fixed, I am recognizing that that's a theoretical matter.  The marginal costs are -- by definition marginal costs are defined as a response in costs to small changes in volume.



So as a theoretical matter, you cannot assume that the marginal costs will remain the same in a dramatic volume difference.  As you get closer to zero, obviously the marginal cost can change depending on the relationship between cost and volumes, which may not be known unless you actually try it.



But again, I'm pointing out that when you have true volume variability, then you have a very simple relationship between cost and volume.  And to the extent that the Commission assumes and has reason to assume full volume variability, this does not apply.  The marginal cost is always the same.


Q
Is it a fair statement that machineable flat mail is sometimes processed manually simply because there is too high a degree of -- too large a volume of flat mail for the AFSM-100 to process for any given time period?


A
It's possible.  The more common situation seems to be where the AFSM-100, that they will process mail that's officially not machineable.  They are looking for more mail to put on the machine.



It is still possible that at certain times of day that there is a large volume that has to meet a certain dispatch and that particular facility is very concerned about meeting that dispatch, and so they will sort some pieces manually to have -- they will add the manual capacity to the machine capacity.



There are, of course, possibilities -- it is, of course, possible that various machine break down, those things happen.  Generally if something is going to

a zone with less than 10 carrier routes, they will not sort them from the machine.  They will do that manually.


Q
Periodicals and flat mail is often sorted separately from say standard flat; isn't that the case?


A
Yes, they are keeping it separate more than I think they should.  When it comes to the incoming secondary operation, many of the facilities today will combine periodicals either with First Class or with standard, because it really doesn't make any sense to keep them separate at that point.



When you go further back in the mail stream, we have, for example, evidence that -- why do some periodicals travel in airplanes?  They really shouldn't.  I tried to pursue that with some interrogatories.  I think it was in the last case actually.



Periodicals should not go airplanes, but they do, and it seems the reason was that periodicals are being sorted together with other flats, with First Class flats already as an outgoing distribution.  Because of that they end up in a flat tray, with First Class flats, and therefore they go in the airplane.  So they are in fact sorted with other flats to a large extent. Sometimes they are kept separate.  Sometimes not.


Q
In a situation where there are too many flats for a given facility for an AFSM-100 to process within the critical time period --


A
Um-hmm.


Q
-- isn't it a fact that the larger volume standard flats will -- 


A
It is something -- 


Q
be given priority over periodicals --


A
Well, then that --


Q
-- for processing on the AFSM-100?


A
That happens.  It is contrary to what every facility manager will tell you.  I mean, they always give priority to periodicals over standard.


Q
Even when there is a much larger volume of standard available for processing on the --


A
They are supposed to process the periodicals first.


Q
Now you were part of the Joint Industry Postal Service Work Group --


A
Yes.


Q
-- back in the nineties.


A
Yes.


Q
And wasn't it one of the conclusions of that group in its report that sometimes periodicals are relegated to manual in deference to larger volumes of standard mail?


A
On the -- well, first of all, they didn't have the AFSM-100s back then.  It was a somewhat different situation.


Q
Well, could you answer my question first?


A
Well, yes, I'm going to answer that too.



With regard to piece sorting, I don't think that was true.  It may have been true with regard to bundle sorting, because on bundle sorting operations if they are concerned about keeping the two volumes separate, sometimes they will do the periodicals manually, and they will still tell you that they are giving you better service, that they are doing it for service reasons.  But on the machines -- on the piece sorting machines, I don't think that's the case.


Q
You have stated in your answer to McGraw-Hill Interrogatory No. 8 that you are not aware of the degree

of volume variability of sack sorting costs?


A
That's true.  I am saying that there might be difference -- difference in opinions, and I am referring there to the Postal Service versus the Commission, because I think that's one of the operations where there have been some disputes about volume variability, and I am not prepared to take any position on that--what is the true volume variability of sack sorting.


Q
So you cannot opine on whether -- to the extent there is a shift from sacks to pallets, that greater fixed costs of sack sorting would be imposed upon those mailers who are unable to -- for whatever reason -- to --


A
Again, periodicals are a very small user of sack sorting equipment.  Sack sorters exist mostly at the BMCs, and periodicals are not supposed to use -- to go on them together with standard.  They do, but they are not supposed to, but they are still a small user compared to standard.


Q
There are also sack sorters at processing distribution centers; is that correct?


A
Yes, they still have some.  I think sacks ordering and SCS is mainly a transportation system.  It's a conveyor system that will take sacks and parcels to a few locations within the facility.



You cannot really compare those sacks orders with the ones that exist in the VMCs, which will sort to many, many destinations.


Q
In advocating that periodical mailers bypass Postal Service processing and transportation to the extent possible, you refer to the fact that over the past 12 years at least anomalous cost increases for periodicals mailed.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  That goes back many years.  In fact, basically since 1986 and especially in the few years after 1986.  There were very large increases for a number of years.


Q
These were large increases, notwithstanding increases in work sharing by periodicals mailers?


A
At that point, if we look at the period with the largest increase in periodical cost, which was from 1986 to 1990 or 1991, the main difference was that they introduced automation of letter mail.  That was the main event during those periods.  There wasn't that much of a change in work sharing in those particular years, I don't think.



They also introduced more flat sorting machines and improved those flat sorting machines a couple of times.


Q
And what's your view --


A
I think actually the percent of carrier route presorts of periodicals actually went down between 1986 to 1989.  Then a few years afterwards when they really started to do selective binding, that percentage went up again.


Q
What is your view as to the reason for the unusually large periodicals cost increases during this period when flat and letter sorting equipment was introduced?


A
Well, do you really want me to get into that? I mean, I've written several testimonies about it.  I have a long argument with the Postal Service.


Q
In general.


A
The answer has never been given, okay?  The mystery about the large cost increases has never been told.  Let's put it that way.



You could have me repeat some of that.  I'm not really prepared to get into everything I've said before in great detail.


Q
I understand.


A
A lot of it has to do with the fact that part of the mail stream was being automated, thereby incurring fewer variable costs, but higher fixed cost. Those fixed costs were then -- a higher portion of those were then given to the mail that still was predominantly done manually.



That was the theory I presented in several testimonies and which I think is still valid to a large extent.


Q
Part of your theory related to the so-called automation refugees.


A
Yes.  I think I'm being blamed for having invented that term.


Q
That wasn't something you invented, I trust?


A
I actually am not sure who invented it.  It came up in conversations, and I'm not sure if it was my term or not, but I used it in some testimonies in the past.


Q
But your point was that the greater automation of some operations didn't lead to a reduction in cost, but the reassignment of mail handlers to --


A
That was part of the argument, yes.  That certainly happened.


Q
-- periodicals piece sorting operations?


A
I'm certain that happened in certain periods at least.


Q
And part of your theory was misallocations of IOCS costs, mixed mail costs and so forth?


A
That's a long, complicated issue too.


Q
In any event, just to move on, there was significantly increased work sharing by periodicals mailers through the 1990s in terms of --


A
Through the 1990s there was, yes.


Q
-- greater piece sortation, greater bar coding, greater drop shipping, greater palletization.


A
Yes.  The main interest in presorting occurred in the early 1990s when they started to do selective binding in many printing plants.



The greatest increase in drop shipping has occurred the last few years.


Q
Although there have been increases in drop shipping through the 1990s?


A
Since the initial piece discount for destination SCF entry was introduced in 1984 or in 1985 actually, drop shipping by mailers to the SCF has been increasing almost continuously.


Q
And what happened to periodicals mailers' costs in the period 1995 through --


A
Again, it has very little to do.  That is a different equation altogether.  It has to do with mail processing.


Q
There were anomalous, is it fair to say, increases in periodicals costs that could not be squared with the amount of work sharing that periodicals mailers were doing?


A
Yes.  There are many unanswered questions.


Q
Under the proposed rate structure, the majority of smaller publications would likely see a substantial rate increase as a result of the deaveraged rates that you propose.  Is that a fair statement?


A
Well, that depends on how they react to it.  It's not a given that all small publications would experience an increase.  Some of them might experience a decrease.  Those who don't might have incentive to make various changes.  That will actually help them.


Q
Well, it's true that the majority at least in the first instance are facing an increase, a substantial increase?


A
If you assume that no one will change their mailing practices, which is an unlikely assumption.


Q
Secondly, it may be very difficult for small publications that lack volume density to particular zip codes to make changes in terms of drop shipping and palletization and so forth because they lack the volume.  Is that correct?


A
Again, they will certainly need help from others.  They will have to do something together with other publishers.  They will need the help of consolidators and printers who can arrange drop shipping.  They will have a considerably higher incentive to do so than they do right now.


Q
And many publications will have a difficult time; for example, weeklies that have less latitude in changing their schedules to accommodate comailing or copalletization.



MR. BURZIO:  Mr. Chairman, Counsel Bergin appears to be testifying in this last line of questions and stating a lot of factual matter that is not in the record.  I object on that basis.



MR. BERGIN:  Mr. Chairman, I think I'm entitled to use leading questions with an adverse witness.  Certainly the witness is capable of making any points that he desires with any assumptions in my questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  I'll allow it.



THE WITNESS:  Well, let me just say that I'm not really capable of answering these questions on behalf of mailers.  I have not worked enough in the operations for either larger or small mailers, and I cannot really answer all of these questions.



I assume that people will use their creativity and that there will be an entrepreneurial spirit that will help create new systems that maybe don't exist today to help these publications find an alternative to the Postal Service transportation, for example, but I am not really someone who can speculate on exactly how that

will happen or how soon it will happen.



BY MR. BERGIN:


Q
Putting aside for the moment the extent of the increase that many mailers would face under the proposed rate structure --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you talk into the mike, please?



BY MR. BERGIN:


Q
Putting aside the extent of the increase that many mailers may face if the proposed rate structure were to be adopted and putting aside their ability or lack of ability to make changes to avoid that, if the anomalous cost increases which have plagued periodicals mail over the last decade above and beyond projections and seemingly contrary to the work sharing that periodicals mailers have undertaken, if those anomalous increases continue then those mailers who are more dependent upon the Postal Service for processing, as well as transportation, will see even higher increases.  Is that a fair statement?


A
I would characterize it as speculation that you're asking me to agree to.


Q
Speculation that the --


A
Well, for one thing, you know, when costs are already very high nothing keeps increasing forever so if unit costs already are high you're saying if they just continued on the same curve then things will get worse and worse, and I will agree with that.



Whether or not other mailers are able to partly escape from this system -- again periodicals are a relatively small portion of the system, especially in transportation, most transportation modes.  Whether you have periodicals or not is going to have some impact, but not a dramatic impact on the total volume.



The speculation that some periodicals might have much higher costs because some periodicals are bypassing those operations, I don't think that's really meaningful.


Q
Isn't it a fair statement, and you've testified in the past, that periodicals mail in particular was subjected to extraordinary cost increases over the past 15 years for mail processing?


A
Back in the period when I referred to from 1986 and 1991 roughly, there was very high increases for periodicals mail in the mail processing portion part.  There were also very high increases for certain other classes of mail, including carrier routes standards.



It's true that over a 15-year period periodicals have had a particular problem with continuing cost increases.  Now, the Postal Service, in one of the interrogatories I answered, was trying to make the point that those increases have stopped and that things are getting better now and they're actually going down a little bit.



You would expect that because they have much better technology now than they used to.  Also, the one thing that the Postal Service can do to reduce their cost seems to be to reduce their workforce, which they have been doing the last few years.  Again, it

doesn't --


Q
Did you take issue with the Postal Service in that regard?


A
In which regard?  You'll see my answer.  I point out that given all of the things that have happened, periodicals cost should have dropped quite a bit in the last few years.  They have actually dropped a little bit, but they should have dropped much more.


Q
And you attributed the drop that occurred to a change in the --


A
Again, it's in my answer to the Postal Service.  There has been a change in the cost attribution for one thing.



MR. BERGIN:  Thank you, Mr. Stralberg.  I have nothing further at this point.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Bergin.



Is there anyone else or any other party who would like to cross-examine this witness?



MS. DREIFUSS:  Mr. Chairman, I have one follow-up question for Witness Stralberg.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Dreifuss?


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. DREIFUSS:


Q
Mr. Bergin early in his cross-examination asked you to compare what might happen to a five digit bundle in a sack at a processing and distribution center, to a three digit bundle, which I believe arrived

on a pallet --


A
I thought he meant a five digit bundle in either a five digit or a three digit sack.  That was one conversation.  Was there another?


Q
Well, it probably doesn't matter.


A
Okay.


Q
I was actually going to ask you about the next step for both of these bundles, both the three digit bundle and the five digit bundle.


A
Okay.


Q
This is my question.  If a five digit bundle in a five digit sack --


A
Okay.


Q
-- is brought into the PNDC --


A
Yes.


Q
-- for sortation, and I think you said that sometimes happens.


A
Yes, it could happen, especially if they do a machine sort of that particular five digit zone.  They should bring it inside.


Q
It would go on an AFSM-100, I believe?


A
Yes, most likely.


Q
And it would be sorted to carrier routes --


A
Yes.


Q
-- in that operation?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, the three digit bundle, which might be opened, I guess would have to be opened, at the processing and distribution center?


A
If it's a three digit bundle, again that's a different matter.  That would go to what they call an outgoing primary.  No.  Incoming primary -- I'm sorry -- which is a sortation again which would more likely be done on the AFSM-100 where they sort the mail down to the five digit level.


Q
So the pieces in the three digit bundle would actually go through the AFSM-100 operation two times, first as the --


A
Yes, at least once and then a second time.  It might be done manually, or it might be done also on the machine.


Q
I see.  But it would be required to sort it first to five digits?


A
Exactly.


Q
And then later in another operation to sort it to carrier route?


A
Exactly, yes.



MS. DREIFUSS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Ms. Dreifuss.



Is there anyone else?  Just a minute.



Again, I sort of messed up at the beginning of the session this morning.  I'd like to again note that in passing that both American Business Media and McGraw-Hill Companies combined their notices of intent to cross-examine with their designation of written cross-examination.



In order to facilitate recordkeeping through our electronic filing system, the Commission asks that each individual procedural action or request be contained in a separate document.  This allows for accurate coding of documents so that they can be easily identified and accessed through the search capabilities of our website.  I ask all participants to attempt to comply with that practice during the remainder of that case.



Are there any questions from the bench?  Commissioner Goldway?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I'm not sure if you can answer this, but some of your questions peaked my curiosity when you were talking about how little mail the periodical mail stream accounts for in the overall mail stream of the Postal Service.  If it went away, institutional costs would still be more or less what they are now.



What is the relationship between periodicals and other mail volume that is generated by them or for them?  Do you have a sense of what the relationship is between periodical mail and the rest of the mail stream that periodical mail is connected to?



MR. STRALBERG:  Again, I'm not the right person to answer that, but I'll try and answer it anyway.



A periodical is something that people look forward to receiving.  They actually look at it when they receive it.  Periodicals usually contain advertising and so it generates maybe mail orders, maybe additional package volumes.  A periodical has to be renewed, so there are bills sent out to the recipient, and they send their payment back.  Both of those could be done electronically now, of course, but mostly they are still done through first class mail.  There are obviously many ways.



There are other people who are closer to the industry who could probably tell you much more about that, but obviously periodicals help to generate a lot of other mail volume.  I don't think that would necessarily change if periodicals were to use less of the Postal Service's transportation and processing capacity because they would still be delivered by the Postal Service.  They would still be in the mail stream at the end.



The delivery capability of the Postal Service is what most periodicals really need.  They cannot bypass that very easily.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  That was my other question.  Do you think that there's an alternative delivery system for periodicals that they could realistically use so that they would in fact go away altogether?



MR. STRALBERG:  What I've been told, and again this is all secondhand from my side, is as long as the Postal Service has a monopoly on the mailbox, and people like to receive their mail in the mailbox rather than on their lawn, it seems unlikely.



Of course, newspapers are able to do that to a large extent because they have a high density in a particular area, but most periodicals I think would continue to depend on the Postal Service for delivery, and the ability to set up an alternative delivery system

of periodicals I think would hinge to a large extent on them being able to access the mailbox.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  What do you think the elasticity is for periodical rates so that customers would be willing to pay higher rates for higher delivery costs?



MR. STRALBERG:  I really can't speculate.  I think with time sensitive publications they might be willing to pay more for speedy delivery.  I think that's the main reason Wall Street Journal has been shifting away from the Postal Service.  They use their own system in many locations because people would like to read their stock quotes in the morning rather than in the afternoon when it's too late.



For weeklies it may not be such a big issue, but I assume there might still be some market because of faster delivery.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any additional questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Mr. Burzio, would you like some time with your witness to review if there is any need for redirect?



MR. BURZIO:  No, Mr. Chairman.  I think I could complete that within 10, not more than 15, minutes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I beg your pardon?



MR. BURZIO:  I'm prepared to do redirect at this point, and I estimate it will take about 10 minutes, not any longer than 15.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good.  We shall proceed then.  Thank you.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. BURZIO:


Q
Mr. Stralberg, when Mr. Straus was cross-examining you he got into the subject of hot pubs.  He had posed two interrogatories to you, ABM-TW-4 and 5.


A
Four and 5.


Q
In the course of that discussion, you said that you had seen recently a hot pub list from Charlotte, but you weren't able to find it.  Have you since been able to find it?


A
I found it as soon as Mr. Straus was finished cross-examining me.


Q
Could you tell us how many publications were on that list?


A
It's a total of 29.


Q
And how many were published by Time Warner?


A
Four, I believe.


Q
And how many were ABM publications that you could identify?


A
Well, I had a discussion with Mr. Straus actually in the break whether or not Business Week is an ABM publication.  Business Week is one of the publications that was on the list.  The others are American Banker, Computer World and Network World,


Q
Does Business Week depend upon whether it is in fact a member of ABM?


A
I thought it was.


Q
Okay.  He also asked you some questions about your mail flow models for automated mail, and you got into a discussion about how some mail that has a bar code on it is actually processed manually rather than on the machine.



Do your mail flow cost models store automated mail?  Do they reflect how that mail is manually handled?


A
Presumably so, yes.  I, of course, have used the Postal Service data, but presumably they have done surveys of how much mail is actually sorted on the machines in various locations.  The model percentage is based on that.


Q
It contains proportions?


A
Proportions, yes.


Q
Mr. Bergin asked you some questions about recent copal discounts, including one that has not yet been approved.



If you were to compare those discounts to the incentives for either palletizing or copalletizing under the rates that Mr. Mitchell has proposed in this proceeding, which set of rates do you think would cause the greater degree of palletization and copalletization?


A
Obviously the rates being proposed in this case because it applies to all mailers, whereas the copal case applies to a very limited number of mailers.


Q
Mr. Bergin also got into the subject of transportation with you, and the subject of four-year highway contracts came up.



In your view, is there any reason why the Postal Service has to have four-year long highway surface transportation contracts?


A
I don't know why it has, but that has been a tradition.


Q
But if they were shortened, then the Postal Service would have more flexibility with respect to its transportation?


A
Certainly.


Q
Mr. Begin also expressed some concern about the suffering for some of the publications that he represents.



Now, your testimony analyzed Postal Service costs and compared them with the mailing characteristics of periodicals mailed, did it not?


A
Yes.  Yes.


Q
And you came up with a set of additional cost drivers for sacks, --


A
Sacks, pallets, and bundles.


Q
-- bundles and pallets?



To the extent that mailers continue to use sacks for whatever reason or don't go through the business judgment process of changing their behavior to take advantage of some of the rate incentives that we have proposed, isn't it the case that that mailer is simply being required to pay for the cost that his periodicals causes the Postal Service to incur?


A
Exactly.



MR. BURZIO:  That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Burzio.



Are there any additional questions?  Mr. Straus?


RE-CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. STRAUS:


Q
Mr. Stralberg, just to be clear, the list of the 29, that was the hot pubs sign you saw recently in Charlotte, not the one we saw jointly?


A
I did not go to Charlotte.  Someone sent me a list from Charlotte, the list that currently applies in Charlotte.


Q
So the 29 is the current list?


A
It's a current list.


Q
And the one we saw last time was shorter, wasn't it?


A
It was current then.  Yes.


Q
But there were fewer publications?


A
I don't remember, but I think it was.


Q
You said there were four, or I think your counsel said there were four, Time Warner publications on the list.



Other than Time For Kids, which is a special case going to schools, does that mean that all four Time Warner weeklies are on the list?


A
Time, Sports Illustrated, People, and I believe Entertainment Weekly.  Yes, they're on there.


Q
So that would be four out of four?


A
That's four out of four.


Q
And Time has what, about 38 total publications?


A
Well, it depends on how you count them.


Q
Between 35 and 40?


A
Somewhere, yes.  You could count them different ways.


Q
Did you see Auto Week on that list?


A
Auto Week?  No, I don't see it on there.


Q
How about Women's Wear Daily?


A
No.


Q
Daily Variety?


A
No.


Q
Ad Age?


A
How long are you going to go on?


Q
One more.


A
No.


Q
Ad Week?


A
Ad Week?  No.


Q
And those are all weeklies or dailies published by ABM members, are they not?


A
I think you better testify about that.


Q
Do you recall how many ABM publications were on the list proposed that was presented to you and to Mr. Gordon?


A
How many ABM publications?


Q
Yes.


A
No, I don't really know how many of them.  I think the Fairchild publications might be considered ABM.


Q
No, no, no.  We asked Mr. Gordon.


A
Yes.  That list?


Q
That list.


A
Yes.  If you had at least sorted it alphabetically maybe I would have looked at it, but I didn't.


Q
Would you accept that there are more than 1,000 publications on that list?


A
I won't accept it, but I'll believe it.



MR. STRAUS:  Okay.  That's all I have.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you Mr. Straus.



Mr. Bergin, do you have anything?



MR. BERGIN:  Nothing further.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  Thank you.



Mr. Stralberg, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your contribution to the record.  Thank you very much.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  The presiding officer's ruling, as I mentioned earlier, C2004-1/3, indicates that parties unable to cross-examine Witness Stralberg on discovery responses provided at June 22 would be given an opportunity to ask that Witness Stralberg reappear to respond to questions related to those answers.



Does any participant know at this time that they will request Witness Stralberg's appearance?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Burzio, will you please determine whether Witness Stralberg would be available during the week of July 19 through 23 should it be necessary to recall him?



MR. BURZIO:  I will find out.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



As I stated previously, I will allow participants until Tuesday, July 6, to file requests seeking Witness Stralberg's reappearance.



Witness Stralberg, we thank you for your appearance here today again.  Subject to any such motion, you are excused.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This concludes today's hearing.  We will reconvene tomorrow morning at 9:30 when we will receive testimony from Time Warner, et al. with Witness Schick.



Thank you very much.  Have a nice afternoon.



(Whereupon, at 12:36 p.m. the hearing in the above-entitled matter was adjourned, to reconvene at 9:30 a.m. on Wednesday, June 30, 2004.)
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